California Society Annual Report 2021

"The BOOK"

April 2022

Section Five

Chapter Reports

Page 58 through Page 99

Section Five

Chapter Reports

Central Coast	No Report
Coachella Valley	Page 58
Delta	Page 60
Eagle	Page 62
General George Patton	Page 64
General George Washington	No Report
Gold Country	Page 66
Harbor Chapter	Page 68
Kern	Page 70
Monterey Bay	Page 72
Mother Lode	Page 73
Orange County	Page 75
Redlands	Page 79
Redwood Empire	Page 81
Riverside	Page 83
Sacramento	Page 85
San Diego	Page 87
San Francisco	Page 89
Santa Barbara	No Report
Silicon Valley	Page 91
Sons of Liberty	Page 93
South Coast	Page 95
Thomas Jefferson	Page 96
Yosemite	Page 99
•	-

The California Society of the Sons of the American Revolution Coachella Valley Chapter Report

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

2021 Chapter Meetings:

-Seven in-person Chapter Meetings with lunch were held in 2021, as follows:

Feb. 20th Program: "Fighting Two Fronts, Smallpox and the Revolution" Mar. 20th Program: "Revolutionary War Game"

Apr. 16th Program: "50th Anniversary Salute to Eisenhower Health"

May 21st Program: "John Adams and the Boston Massacre"

Oct. 15th Program: "CASSAR Pres B. Stephens and VP-South J. Klinger"

Nov. 19th Program: "Thanksgiving in America"

Dec. 17th Program: "Winter at Valley Forge"

SAR Programs in which Chapter Participated:

- -Officers attended CASSAR spring meeting via Zoom.
- -Flag Certificate presented to Eisenhower Health, JROTC Certificate presented to Desert Hot Springs High School.
- -President and Vice President attended NSSAR Congress in July.
- -President created wreath and he and VP participated in Memorial Service at Indio City Hall for CPL Hunter Lopez, killed at Kabul Airport massacre.
- -President attended CASSAR fall meeting in Riverside.
- -Chapter marched in "Colonial Uniforms" in the Palm Springs Veteran's Day Parade on November 11th and gave out American Flags to children along the parade route.
- -Chapter assisted our local DAR chapter with Wreaths Across America at Desert Memorial Park on Saturday, December 18th. The chapter and members donated 300 wreaths out of 1,000.

2021 Elected Officers:

-President: Christopher J. Cerillo
 -Vice President: J. Benjamin Hobbins
 -Secretary: William M. Haines
 -Treasurer: David L. Grinnell
 -Registrar: Curtis J. Lane

Appointed Officers:

Chaplain

Edward A. Oehler

Membership Summary:

-Number of members as of January 1, 2021	36
-Number of new members in 2021	+3
-Number of members dropped in 2021	-4
-Number of members as of December 31, 2021	35

Dues Payment for 2022:

-Dues to CASSAR	\$ 700
-Dues to NSSAR	1,155
-Dues to Chapter	525

Financial Information:

-Bank signatories are the Chapter Treasurer and the Chapter Secretary.

-Name of financial institution where the chapter does business:

Wells Fargo Bank, NA 1753 N Sunrise Way Palm Springs, CA 92262 (800) 224-5935

-Balance in account as of December 31, 2021 \$2,795

-Account number (last four digits) XX-0496

-Balance in CD account at TIAA Bank 2,575

> **Total** \$5,370

-Treasurer: David L. Grinnell

3501 Desert Creek Trail

Palm Springs, CA 92262-9754

(760) 322-1702 dvytca@gmail.com

-Dates chapter filed all necessary tax information required by CASSAR:

199-N: 01/02/2022 990-N: 01/09/2022

Chapter Assets:

-US & SAR Flag, pole, and stand \$200; podium \$175, in custody of Christopher J Cerillo

-SAR Parade Banner and magnetic signs \$165, in custody of William M Haines

Delta CHAPTER Chapter #29

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 13, 2021

Submitted & Prepared by: Chapter President Rev. Scott Elliott

Reporting officers:

President Rev. Scott Elliott Treasurer Charles Newcomb Secretary Randy Haight

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Rev. Scott Elliott Treasurer Charles Newcomb Secretary Randy Haight Chaplain Gary Overby

Appointed Officers:

JROTC/ROTC Chair Gary Overby Color Guard Commander Gary Overby

Delta Chapter Summary:

As vaccines became more readily available, and our meeting location became more accessible, the Delta Chapter was able to return to meeting in person in October of 2021. Our chapter was also able to participate in Wreaths Across America in December followed by a social time.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 34
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 29
New members in 2021: 4
Number of drops in 2021: 5

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$500 Dues to NSSAR: \$875 Dues Collected: \$1,600

Financial Information

Bank Signatory:

Treasurer: Charles Newcomb

Bank of the West South Plaza Circle Patterson, CA 95361

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021; \$10,476

Treasurer:

Charles Newcomb

253 Bellflower Court Patterson, CA 95367

760-803-3435

chas.newcomb@gmail.com

Delta Chapter Assets

Four Flags: American, New England, California, SAR

Four Poles and Stands

Gavel

Delta Chapter Poster

Framed Delta Chapter Charter

Portable Lectern

Foldable Dolly

One Large Plastic Tote

Two Plastic File Folder Boxes

Portable Projector & Screen

Two Documents of Freedom Sets

All Items stored at the residence of Rev. Scott Elliott: 2708 Sagemill Dr. Modesto, CA 95355

We also have some award certificates and medals stored at the residence of Gary Overby: 2911 San Rocco Ct. Tracy, CA 95376.

Eagle Chapter Chapter # 41

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Officers 2021

President; Stephen J. Wright

Vice President: Wayne J. Rogers

Secretary: Karl Blackmun

Treasurer: Robert Martin

Index

List of Chapter Officers-2022

President:

Wayne J. Rogers

Chaplin:

Wayne Rogers

Vice President: Bradford Miller

Fred Schuster

Historian: Registrar:

Wayne Rogers **Bruce Plummer**

Secretary: Treasurer:

Robert Martin

Asst. Registrar: John Murphy

Genealogist:

Jerry Sayre.

Color Guard

Benny White

Eagle Chapter Presidents Summary

The Eagle Chapter like many of the other chapters experienced similar struggle due to the pandemic of the Covid 19 pandemic that lingered on beyond the expectations of our state and national leaders. The chapter began holding ZOOM Monthly Meetings and in-person Board Meetings in the early part of the year to keep a presence to our membership. When the chapter started in-person meetings in May, the attendance was good and has dropped off slightly as the summer months approach, which is typical.

The chapter saw a surge in growth in 2021 growing from 19 members at the beginning of 2021 to a total of 30 members at the end of 2021 with a loss of only four (4) members. We started the new year out with 26 members and had a 27% growth as a chapter. Our growth was in part due to the continued contact the more active members keeping them informed as to what was going on in the chapter on a monthly basis.

As the chapter enters to new year, we have many new programs to keep our contact with new members and to try and continue our growth.

Membership Summary-2022

Number of Members as of January 1, 2021 Number of Members as of December 31, 2021: Number of Members as of January 1, 2022:

19 (CASSAR Report) 30 (NSSAR Roster)

Number of New Members-2021: Number of Dropped Members-2021: 26 (CASSAR Roster) 4 (CASSAR Roster) 4 (CASSAR Roster)

Transfer out:

0

Deceased

Dues Payment for CASSAR 2022: \$360.00 Dues Payment for NSSAR 2020: \$640.00

Total Dues Paid 2022:

\$1,000.00

Eagle Chapter Financial Report-2022

Financial Institution:

Chase Bank- Eagle SAR Account 1800 East Florida Ave Hemet, CA 92544 Balance in account as of 12/31/2021, \$3500 in account XXX16716 Account signers:

Treasurer: Robert Martin

Assistant Registrar: John Murphy

Financial Officer of Record: Robert Martin

Address: Alice Lane Hemet, CA 92544

Phone: (951) 929-2403

Email; martin1hog13/@mail.com

Chapter Assets

Two (2) American Flags - \$300

Two (2) SAR Flags - \$250

One (1) Incomplete Revolutionary War Uniform approximate value \$600

Total assets \$1,150



The California Society of the Sons of the American Revolution



Gen. George S. Patton, Jr. Chapter Annual Report

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 8, 2021

Submitted by: Chapter President Eric Kaufman Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Kevin Oatley

Reporting officers: President Tom Shaw Treasurer Robert Taylor Secretary Kevin Oatley

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Thomas Shaw Vice President Eric Kaufman Secretary Kevin Oatley Historian (vacant) Chaplain William Bays Registrar Robert Taylor Treasurer Robert Taylor

Appointed Officers:

Color Guard Commander: Robert Taylor

Flag Certificate Program: (vacant)

Webmaster: (vacant)

Knight Essay Contest: Louis Kreuzer
Spirit of America Program: Robert Taylor

Junior ROTC Program: (vacant)
Eagle Scout Program: William Hurley

Historian: Stephen Andrews

SAR/DAR Liaison: Barbara LaMarche

Navy Sea Cadet Program: Robert Taylor Valley Forge Program: Robert Taylor Law Enforcement Liaison: William Hurley

Veterans Liaison: Frederick Dunn Media Liaison: Robert Taylor

Awards: Robert Taylor

Photographer: William Hurley

Genealogist: (vacant)

General Patton Chapter Summary:

For the year 2021, the General Patton Chapter saw the normal increase in membership, starting the year with a membership of 81 compatriots and rising to a total membership of 104 on 31 December with 15 new accessions and 7 reinstatements, and then dropping to 87 compatriots on 1 January 2022 after factoring in 14 drops, 1 death, 1 resignation and 3 transfers out. Chapter meetings were held every month in 2021. The meetings in January and February were virtual only utilizing Zoom. All remaining meetings were held in-person with a luncheon on the second Friday of the month at the Poinsettia Pavilion in Ventura, with the exception of August. In August, Chapter President Tom Shaw invited

compatriots and guests to a meeting and lunch at his home in Ventura. Attendance varied from a high of 24 to a low of 9, with the average being 15, or 14.4% of the total membership, including those living outside the local area. Guests varied from 2 to 6, with Jim Klingler, California Executive Vice President and member of the Orange County chapter, joining us in November. On a more somber note, the chapter lost one member, Bob Colbern passing away in March.

Chapter members participated in the 4th of July Parade in Ojai CA at the invitation of the local DAR Chapter. The Chapter Color Guard was present for Wreaths Across America in December at Ivy Lawn Cemetery.

Chapter members attended the virtual Spring Membership Meeting. The Chapter Treasurer, Robert Taylor, past CASSAR President, participated in both the 2021 Congress in Renton WA and the CASSAR Membership Meeting in Riverside CA, held in November.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 104

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 81

Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 87

New members in 2021:

15 plus 7 reinstated

Number of drops in 2021:

14 plus 1 death, 3 transfers and 1 resignation

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 1080.00

Dues to NSSAR: \$ 1855.00 plus \$45 Junior Members

Dues Collected: \$ 2980.00

Financial Information

Bank signatories: President Eric Kaufman & Treasurer Robert Taylor

Bank of America 1130 S. Victoria St. Ventura, CA 93003

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021: \$6,642.97

Acct. Number: XXXXXXXX-2419
Treasurer: Robert Taylor

5277 Shiloh Way

Ventura, CA 93003-7351

(805) 289-9259

Chapter Assets

Item	Qty	Remarks	Custody
Flag U.S.	1	3x5 with pole/stand. Donated	Robert Taylor
Flag Betsy Ross	1	3x5 with pole/stand. Donated	Robert Taylor
Flag CA	1	3x5 with pole/stand. Donated	Robert Taylor
Flag SAR	1	3x5 with pole/stand/streamers. Donated	Robert Taylor
Medals	Assorted	Purchased by Chapter or donated.	Robert Taylor
Certificates	Assorted	Purchased by Chapter or donated.	Robert Taylor
Lectern	1	Donated	Martin Spann
Treasurer	Box	Accumulated Records	Robert Taylor
Gavel	1	Donated	Tom Shaw
Charter & Appl	1 each	Received from NSSAR	Robert Taylor
Epsom Projector & S	creen	Donated	Robert Taylor

The California Society, Sons of the American Revolution

Annual Report

For January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Chapter: Gold Country Chapter

Reporting Period: 2021

Number of Meetings held in 2021: 9

List SAR programs in which chapter participated in 2021:

Elementary School Poster School Contest.

List events in which chapter participated in 2021:

CASSAR State meetings in April and Nov. in person. Fund Raising for Wreaths Across America

List color guard events in which chapter participated in 2021:

Wreaths Across America

Chapter Highlights:

Dave Gilliard is the Chapter President
Dave Gilliard is the Elementary School State Committee Chairman and Media and Public Relations.
Greg Hill is the CASSAR Web Master and IT Manager

Award presentations:

ROTC Medal and Certificate, Whitney High School Rocklin.

Presented \$ 300 to the winners of the Elementary School Poster Contest Certificates of Appreciation to Chapter Speakers

Principal Chapter Officers for year 2021:

President: Dave Gilliard
Secretary: Ron Barker
Treasurer: David Gilliard
Registrar: Tony Chakurian

Summary Membership Report:

Members* on 1/1/2020: 61

Plus Additions: 4 Less Subtractions: 2

Members* on 1/1/2020: 63

Summary Financial Report:

The California Society, Sons of the American Revolution Annual Report

For January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

First Foundation Bank 649 Lincoln Way Auburn, CA 95603 Acct# 315001075 Balance on 12/31/2021: \$13,339.02

Gold Country Chapter Asset Inventory:

13 uniforms
25 Historic Flags and Stands

Respectfully Submitted,

David Gilliard, President 2021

Harbor Chapter Chapter #22

January 1, 2021, to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: January 15, 2021

Submitted by: Chapter President Brandon Villardi Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Jack Mulkey and Chapter Treasurer Jim Olds

Reporting officers (2021): President Brandon Villardi Secretary Jack Mulkey

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers (2022):

President – Dr. James Bunker

1st VP -- Pending

2nd VP – Dr. John Richardson

3rd VP - PE Jim Olds

Chaplain – Father Peter Mallin

Secretary – Jack Mulkey
Treasurer – PE Jim Olds
Registrar – Brandon Villardi
Historian – PE James Gill

Genealogist - Dr. John Richardson

Appointed Officers (2022)

Youth Programs Chair James Gill JROTC/ROTC Chair James Gill Eagle Scout Chair Jim Olds

Color Guard Commander Brandon Villardi Poster Contest Brandon Villardi

Harbor Chapter Summary:

The Harbor Chapter continued to remain functional and in touch with members in early 2021 via online pandemic-era meetings, a practice begun in 2020, before successfully resuming in-person meetings at a new location in September as restrictions loosened. Attendance during the year varied from just under 10 members per meeting to almost 20; overall, attendance by members in 2021 averaged 14.5 at each meeting, with just over 4 guests. The meetings offered speakers on such topics as U.S. history, genealogy and community cultural programs.

Two chapter members began serving the California Society as state officers: vice president-membership and color guard commander.

A push began late in the year as the Covid crisis improved to get youth programs and awards back on track for 2022, and the initial groundwork was laid for participation in programs looking forward to the nation's 250th anniversary in 2026. For the color guard, many parades and events were canceled again, but some members were able to participate online in national events, and joined in person for a video around Memorial Day at military sites in San Diego. As restrictions eased later in the year, members were further able to again take part in such in-person public events as Wreaths Across America, which honors deceased veterans.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 67

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 63

Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 63

New members in 2021: 4

Number of drops in 2021: 4

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 920.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$ 1,610.00 Dues Collected: \$ 2,530.00

Financial Information

Bank account balance as of Dec. 31, 2021: \$4,896.81

Bank Signatories

Registrar: Brandon Villardi Secretary: Jack Mulkey Treasurer: Jim Olds

One West Bank 2300 Pacific Coast Hwy Lomita, CA 90717

Acct. Number: 1181038004

Treasurer: Jim Olds

5002 Paseo del Pavon Torrance, CA 90505-9254

(310) 489-0462 jolds2@juno.com

Kern Chapter

Chapter # 38

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2022

Reporting date: March 16, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Michael A. Davis Prepared by: Chapter President Michael A. Davis

Reporting Officers: President Michael A. Davis Secretary Jeffrey Shepherd Treasurer/Registrar Kerry Adams

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Michael Davis
Vice President Chris Scott
Treasurer/ Registrar Kerry Adams

Chaplin Rod Goodmon
Secretary Jeffrey Shepherd

Appointed Officers:

School Liaison Arnold Burr Color Guard Commander Brian Claxton Youth Programs Chair Trenton Spears **ROTC Chair Florn Core**

Kern Chapter Summary:

The Kern Chapter experienced a successful year as our membership grew, we attended new events and changed direction with our signature event: school assemblies. We recorded 8 videos for the Kern County Superintendent of Schools which have been accepted as additions to the State of California School Curriculum. We awarded 1 Flag Display Certificate and participated in a 2 Flag Retirement Ceremonies together with members of the Scouts of America, members of the Young Marines and members of the local chapter of the Veterans of Foreign Wars.

The new events were the celebration of the 100 year Anniversary of the Bakersfield Chapter of DAR, a Flag Day ceremony and a memorial at our local Union Cemetery, Union. We were able to conduct 10 meetings.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 68
Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 59
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 72
New members in 2021: 6

Number of drops in 2021: 2

Dues in 2020:

Dues to CASSAR: \$1440.00

Dues to NSSAR: \$2520.00 Dues collected: \$4824.00

Financial information:

Bank signatory: Treasurer Kerry Adams Mechanics Bank

3800 Riverlakes Drive

Bakersfield, CA 93312-6662

Acct.#XXXX-8564

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021:

Treasurer:

Kerry Adams

14726 Redwood Valley Drive Bakersfield, Ca 93314-5225

Kern Chapter #68 Assets: \$10,500.00

Cash: \$3772.00

Various flags and props used in our school assembly program:

DVD player, projector, small tripod, all used for meetings:

Chapter Medals inventory:

Other than cash, none of the flags, props, medals or meeting equipment exceeds the \$100.00 individual value.

The California Society of the Sons of the American Revolution

Monterey Bay Chapter Annual Report

For January 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020

Chapter: Monterey Bay (17)

Reporting Period: January 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020

Number of Meetings held: 1

Due to the COVID-19 shutdown no other meetings were held in 2020.

List SAR programs in which chapter participated during reporting year:

ROTC/JROTC Awards

List events in which chapter participated during reporting year:

Wreaths Across America

List color guard events in which chapter participated during reporting year:

None

Award presentations during reporting year:

5 JROTC Certificates and Medals: Seaside High, Soledad High, Monterey High, Marina High, and Everett Alvarez High.

Two Flag Certificates were presented.

Bob Stephan received the SAR Patriot Medal

Principal Chapter Officers during reporting year:

President:

Jack Franke

Vice President: Vacant

Secretary:

Bob Stephan, Acting

Treasurer:

Peter Tansill

Summary Membership Report:

Members* on 1/1/2019:	26
Plus Additions:	0
Less Subtractions:	1
Members* on 1/1/2020:	25

^{*}Do not include associate or dual members

List all chapter assets (who had custody of asset during reporting year), and approx. value, if over \$100:

Checking Acct, Monterey County Bank #004001230 (signers: Treasurer Peter Tansill, President Jack Franke.)

US Flag and Stand (Peter Tansill)

SAR Flag and Stand (Peter Tansill) SAR Medals and Certificates (Acting Secretary Bob Stephan
Library of books and videos (Bob Stephan)
Parade Flag Sling (Bob Stephan)
Respectfully Submitted,
/s/ Robert A. Stephan Robert A. Stephan, Acting Secretary
Date 3/31/2021

Mother Lode Chapter Chapter #40 January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 1, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Muetz
Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Tom Douglas

Reporting officers:
President: Mike Muetz
Treasurer: Robert Conover
Secretary: Tom Douglas

Youth Activities: Kevin Tierney

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President: Mike Muetz Secretary: Tom Douglas Vice President: Sam Bradley Chancellor: Douglas Drake

Treasurer: Bob Conover

Appointed Officers:

Youth Activities Director: Kevin Tierney Newsletter Editor: Tom Adams

Color Guard Commander: Russ Kaiser

Mother Lode Chapter Summary:

We had regularly scheduled meetings throughout the year. Some zoom, some mixed but we did conduct our meetings. We discussed our-Chapter recognition projects. It has been hard to get Agencies involved between wild land fires and Covid issues. We have put off our Awards Banquet until 2023. The Poster Contest went well for our entrants. We have new members beginning their journey with our Chapter and we have had members move away to continue their SAR life in other places. Our Chapter newsletter, The Dispatch, is a great publication with a very talented Editor.

This year we had 26 entries into the brochure contest. Those entries came from 3 different schools: John Adams Academy, Rolling Hills Middle School and a home schooled. We had 3 classes from John Adams Academy participate in the poster contest this year. This represents more than 90 students. The teacher's selected 20 posters to advance for chapter judging. The winner of the brochure contest for Mother Lode chapter is Angela Ashton from John Adams Academy. Her entry addressed the Declaration of Independence and will be entered into the state level competition. We had hoped to get an entry into the essay contest, but entries were due by the end of December and we were a bit too late. We will work next year to have entries in all three contests.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021	29
Number of members as of January 1, 2021	26
Number of members as of January 1, 2022	22
New members in 2021	3
Reinstatements in 2021	0
Number of drops in 2021	7

Dues in 2020:

Dues to CASSAR	\$ 380.00
Dues to NSSAR	\$ 670.00
Dues Collected	\$ 1375.00

Financial Information:

Bank Signatory's:

President: Mike Muetz

Vice President: William S. Bradley Treasurer: Robert T. Conover Secretary: Thomas A. Douglas

Umpqua Bank 4011 Goldorado

Cameron Park, CA 95682 Account number XXXXXX0580

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021, \$3,207.00

Treasurer:

Robert T. Conover 2837 Osborne Road Cameron Park, CA 95682

(530) 409-8828

bobtrap@comcast.net

Chapter Assets

US Flag and Stand (Sam Bradley)
SAR Flag and Stand (Sam Bradley)
Medals and Awards Inventory (Tom Douglas)

ORANGE COUNTY CHAPTER Chapter #23

January 1, 2021, to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: February 21, 2021

Submitted by: Chapter President Philip E Mitchell

Prepared by: Chapter Corresponding Secretary Daniel McMillan

Reporting officers:
President Philip Mitchell
Treasurer Daniel McMillan
Corresponding Secretary Daniel McMillan

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President: Philip E Mitchell

Vice President: Paul Garcia Treasurer: Daniel McMillian

Registrar: Dr M Kent Gregory

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair (Open)

JROTC/ROTC Gus Fischer

Corresponding Secretary: Daniel McMillan

Chaplain: Richard Adams

Recording Secretary

Knights Essay Daniel McKelvie

Color Guard Commander: John Ferris &

Daniel McKelvie

Veterans Affairs: Hammond Salley

Orange County Chapter Summary:

The past year The Orange County Chapter saw tremendous growth with 27 new members and less than 7% of the membership dropping from the roster for 2021: leaving our total membership at 150 members for the coming year. Our chapter activities were equally impressive, our Color Guard participated in the 100th Birthday celebration of an WWII Orange County Combat Pilot and other private celebrations. Our Youth Programs Chairmen remained busy throughout the year. Our Eagle Scout nominee John McPhie. The youth programs had entries in all categories of the CASSAR youth platforms, including, a poster, brochure, a high school oration entry, a Knights Essay Contestant, local JROTC Essay entry. Paul Garcia, Vice President found an array of speakers for 6 of our in-person monthly meetings. This was the year of our 54th anniversary and we struggled to improve attendance at monthly meetings and to volunteer for important Chapter program chairmanships. While our meetings via Zoom and live at the Santa Elks Lodge assisted our communication but was not sufficient to maintain Chapter energy. Our Registrar, Dr M Kent Gregory continued work to register 27+ new members, our Corresponding Secretary, Daniel McMillian did double duty as Treasurer. Our Annual Chapter Picnic in August was a success. I am proud of the Chapter members who participated during this difficult year. The Chapter is

embracing and gearing up to communicate to the entire Orange County community for our America 250 Program and Celebration.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 167
New members in 2021: 27
Number of drops in 2021: 1

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 2,060.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$ 3,430.00 Dues Collected: \$ 6,565.00

Financial Information

Chapter Account as of January 1, 2022 \$ 28,284.57

Bank signatory:

Corresponding Secretary: Daniel McMillan

Treasurer: Daniel McMillan

Bank of America P.O.Box 25118

Tampa, FL 33622-5118

Acct. Number: XXXX XXXX-1831
Treasurer: Daniel McMillan

9792 William Dalton Way Garden Grove, CA 92841

(714) 812-8452 thrillin@att.net

Orange County Chapter Color Guard Inventory/Assets

One 3' X 5' United States 50-star flag with gold tassel and silver eagle ornament affixed to a 5' – 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole = \$258.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One 3' X 5' United States 13-star Betsy Ross flag with gold tassel and gold eagle ornament affixed to a 5' - 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole with blue nylon flag cover from Nikki's Flag Shoppe, Costa Mesa, CA = \$258.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One 3' \times 5' California flag with gold tassel and Army gold spear ornament affixed to a 5' – 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole = \$272.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One 3' X 5' Sons of the American Revolution flag with gold tassel and Army gold spear ornament affixed to a 5' - 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole = \$300.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One 3' X 5' custom made Lee's Legion flag with gold tassel, award / streamer ring and Army gold spear ornament affixed to a 5' - 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole. Affixed to the award ring are 44 streamers = \$270.00 (estimated replacement cost - without streamers).

One 3' X 5' 50^{th} Anniversary of the Vietnam War Commemorative flag and Army gold spear ornament affixed to a 5' - 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole= \$300.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One 3' X 5' Bunker Hill flag and Army gold spear ornament affixed to a 5' – 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole= \$258.00 (estimated replacement cost).

One General George Washington position flag from Nikki's Flag Shoppe, Costa Mesa, CA = \$145.80 (flag replacement cost). With gold flat spear ornament affixed to a 5' – 9' gold aluminum telescoping pole from Nikki's Flag Shoppe (\$90.00) replacement cost. Total replacement \$222.80.

Two 2-piece polished wooden flag poles (7.5') @ \$100 each with two spear finials (one silver & one gold) @ \$20 each donated by Walter Davis = \$240.00.

Six Liberty Floor Stands (ABS plastic with a bright metalized finish) from Nikki's Flag Shoppe, Costa Mesa, CA @ \$41.20 ea. = \$246.88.

Six canvas flag stand carriers @ \$10.00 each = \$60.00.

Three custom made flag covers @ \$15.00 each = \$45.00.

Two custom made Orange County Chapter parade banners (3' X5 ') @ \$35 each = \$70.00 with PVC carriers (\$9.00). Total estimated replacement cost \$79.00.

Custom made NSSAR banner (16" X 22") \$350.00 and hanger \$5.00 = \$355.00 (estimated replacement cost). For hanging on podium.

Custom made NSSAR memorial wreath banner (16" X 22") \$350.00 and wreath stand (32" Martin Warwick Artist Easel) \$28.00 = \$378.00 (estimated replacement cost). For use at Wreaths Across America and Memorial Day at the Old Santa Ana Cemetery.

Custom made tablecloth with NSSAR banner (6' X 7') estimated replaced cost \$215.00. For use at OC Chapter meetings.

One "250 Anniversary" Flags. Estimated replacement cost \$35.00

One Aluminum Telescoping Flagpole (\$62.00), Flagpole Stanchion Base (\$43.00), the Spear Point (45.00) and Tassel (\$17.65), belongs with one of the two 250th Anniversary Flags (\$35.00) with a total value = \$202.65 with the cost of one Flag included.

Items in custody of John Ferris: Brown Bess Musket - reproduction of 1762 musket made by Pedersoli in Italy with bayonet marked "Orange County Chapter SAR." The musket has a shield shaped initial plate inlay engraved "Presented to Orange County Chapter S.A.R. in Memory of Claud Coats NSSAR — 139228 by Charlotte Coats 1997." Accessories for carrying the musket and safely firing black powder: musket sling and flash guard. Estimated replacement cost \$1,340.00.

Item in custody of John Ferris: Replica Revolutionary War Era Cartridge Box, capable of holding 24 paper cartridges, black leather box with white leather carrying strap. Estimated replacement cost \$100.00.

Replica Revolutionary War Era Cartridge Box, capable of holding 24 paper cartridges, black leather box with white leather carrying strap. Estimated replacement cost \$65.00. Donated to the Lee's Legion Color Guard by Compatriot Larry Wood.

Items in custody of John L. Dodd as of December 31, 2013: Lee's Legion uniform donated to the Orange County Chapter by Compatriot Walter L. Davis. The uniform consists of a tri-corn hat, neck stock, shirt, waistcoat, regimental coat and trousers [estimated replacement cost \$600], one sword [estimated replacement cost \$80], one sword and bayonet carrier (simulated white leather) [estimated replacement cost \$45] and one leather flag carrier [estimated replacement cost \$40] = \$765.00.

Approximate value of Lee's Legion Color Guard Inventory = \$ 6,222.53

Redlands CHAPTER Chapter #35

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: January 15, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Don Boatright Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Charlie Frye

Reporting officers: President Don Boatright Treasurer Patrick Lyons Secretary Charlie Frye

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Don Boatright

1st Vice President Brian Christie

2nd Vice President Shawn Price

Treasurer Patrick Lyons Registrar David Palmer Secretary Charlie Frye

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair Charles Kiel Color Guard Commander John Flippin Historian Charlie Frye/Shawn Price

Genealogist: Shawn Price

JROTC/ROTC - Empty
Sergeant at Arms Charlie Frye
Chaplain Bill Buchanan
Asst. Genealogist: Bobby Pierson

Redlands Chapter Summary:

The past year the Redlands Chapter conducted nine online meetings via Zoom. COVID-19 pandemic curtailed most chapter in-person activities, however the color guard participated in one event in July and marched in the Redlands Veterans Day Parade. Several chapter officers participated in the local Wreaths Across America ceremony; this being our third year of supporting the event with \$500. The only youth award we were able to make was the Knight Essay Contest in February.

While Zoom meetings provided opportunities to see CASSAR officers more frequently, participation by members is lower than our in-person meetings. We are hopeful of participating in as many outdoor color guard events as possible this year.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2022: 32
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 33
New members in 2021: 3
Number of drops in 2021: 4

Dues in 2020:

Dues to CASSAR: \$600.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$380.00 Dues Collected: \$1585.00

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:

2nd Vice President: Shawn Price

Secretary: Charlie Frye Treasurer: Patrick Lyons

Provident Bank 125 E Citrus Redlands, CA 92373 (909) 793-2992

Balance in operating account as of December 31, 2021: \$4797.00

Balance in John Ford Memorial Fund account as of December 31, 2021: \$2308.06

Operating Acct. Number: XXXXXX-8749 Ford Fund Acct. Number: XXXXXX-2303

Treasurer: Patrick Lyons

7426 Cherry Avenue, Suite 210-303

Fontana, CA 92336 (858) 397-4074

patricklyons49@gmail.com

Redlands Chapter Assets

1 Trailer for Color Guard (Purchased for \$1350) and depreciated value is \$410.00. Last 5 of VIN are 50441 and has CA plates 4MY9624.

All other Redlands Chapter color guard assets (flags, uniforms, muskets, tents, etc.) have fully depreciated.

CASSAR Property kept by the Redlands Chapter: 1 George Washington Marquee Tent

NSSAR Property kept by the Redlands Chapter: 6 Bearskin Dragoon Helmets (loaned to NSSAR by Paramount Studios)

REDWOOD EMPIRE CHAPTER Chapter #28

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2022

Reporting Date: January 15, 2021

Submitted by: Chapter President: William E. Nay Prepared by: Chapter President: William E. Nay

Reporting officers:

President: William Edward Nay Treasurer: Michael Edward Nay Secretary: Stanley Laughlin

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President: William E. Nay Chaplain: Edgar Welty

1st Vice President: Jonathan Mann Registrar: Harry M. Stover, Jr. Secretary: Stanley Laughlin Treasurer: Michael E. Nay

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair: William Bullard Sea Cadet Chair: Jonathan Mann

Eagle Scout Chair: Duncan Flett Color Guard Commander: Michael Nay

Brochure Contest Chair: Jonathan Mann

Redwood Empire Chapter Summary:

The past year The Redwood Empire Chapter saw growth with 9 new members, leaving our total membership at 67 for the coming year. Our chapter is providing support as the Host Chapter for the CASSAR Board of Managers (BOM) November 2022 meeting and has established a preliminary contract at the Hilton Doubletree in Rohnert Park, CA. Due to COVID uncertainty related to meals the exact cost of registration is still not determined.

The youth programs we supported included the JROTC, Sea Cadets and Scouts BSA. In addition to recognizing several Eagle Scouts, we hosted Merit Badge workshops for Law, American Heritage, and Genealogy. We partnered with the Scouts BSA Redwood Empire Council in a US Flag Retirement program. We have established partnerships with several Veteran Service Organizations to work on SAR America 20th events.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 63 Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 67 9 New members in 2020: Number of drops in 2020: 3 Number of transfer: 1 Number of deaths: 1

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 940.00 \$ 1,645.00 Dues to NSSAR:

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:

Vice President: Jonathan Mann

Treasurer: Michael Nay

Wells Fargo Bank **Rohnert Park Main** 5 Padre Parkway Rohnert Park, CA 94928

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021; \$7,974.83

Acct. Number: XXXXXX-8251

Michael Nay Treasurer:

> 1040 Rancho Lindo Drive Petaluma, CA 94952

707 332 3226

Riverside Chapter Chapter #12

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 15, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President C. Roger Cooper Prepared by: Chapter Treasurer Michael Mann

Acting Secretary Michael Mann

Reporting Officers:
President C. Roger Cooper
Treasurer Michael Mann
Acting Secretary Michael Mann

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers 2022:

President: C. Roger Cooper

1st Vice President: Harold Cardwell
2nd Vice President: Albert Kimble
Historian: David Leonard

Chaplain: Wayne Rogers
Registrar: Henry Lucas
Secretary: Gene Justin
Treasurer: Michael Mann

Appointed Officers:

JROTC/ROTC Chair: John Matulich Web Master: Michael Heckenlaible

Riverside Chapter Presidents Summary

As Chapter President, the theme I presented for the 2021 year was "This is our Valley Forge time", where the chapter could re-group, rest, train and prepare for the upcoming 2022 year. We were learning about Thomas Paine's famous quote "these are the times that try men's souls" 2021 will go down in history as one of the most challenging years to keep non-profit organizations viable. Due to the Covid 19 mandated "public meeting shutdowns", the SAR Riverside Chapter had to conduct internet zoom meetings from January to May, 2021. We made a bold step and had an outdoor June meeting just before we went dark for July and August, before resuming indoor meetings from September to December, 2021. The Covid 19 restrictions also impacted our ability to have monthly meeting programs due to the unavailability of speakers who were willing to present programs at indoor meetings.

Our Second Vice President, Albert Kimble was creative in approving meeting programs where each chapter member would present a program on their ancestor(s) in the American Revolution. We would then compliment the presentation with a video on a battle of which the ancestor participated. So, we accomplished two crucial educational goals, getting to know our Compatriot ancestors who sacrificed their lives promoting the American Revolution and learning about the various battles that occurred during the American Revolution. Also, as a result of the Covid 19 restrictions of public meetings, we were not able to administer our youth medals and awards program; however, we were able to prepare and schedule for the 2022 year which we anticipated an "opening of public meetings". Given the Covid 19 restrictions, were

also able to organize and present a successful State meeting at the Mission Inn. Logistics were a challenge and our Compatriots with their supporting wives, Brian Stephens, Michael Mann, Dave Leonard, Mark Kramer and Henry Lucas rallied to the cause showing their commitment to the Sons of the American Revolution. We were also honored to have Brian Stephens, President of California Sons of the American Revolution as a member of our chapter.

I would say that we also owe great thankfulness to our almighty God for allowing our chapter to continue during the very trying times of 2021.

Membership Summary:

Number of Members as of January 1, 2021

Number of Members as of December 31, 2021:

Number of Members as of January 1, 2022:

Number of New Members-2021:

Number of Dropped Members-2021:

Transfer out:

Deceased:

108 (CASSAR Report)

111 (NSSAR Roster)

8 (CASSAR Roster)

15 (CASSAR Roster)

1

Dues Payment for CASSAR 2022: \$1,420 Dues Payment for NSSAR 2022: \$2,485 Total Dues Paid 2020: \$3,975

Chapter Assets

American Flag, pole and stand SAR Flag, pole and stand

Riverside Chapter Financial Report-2021

Riverside SAR
Providence Bank
5225 Canyon Crest Drive
Riverside, CA 92507
(951) 781-8080
Account XXX5841
Balance as of 12/31/2022; \$30,830.40

Account signers:

President, C. Roger Cooper 1st Vice President; Hal Cardwell Treasurer: Michael Mann

Treasurer and Financial Officer of Record:

Michael Mann

Address: 2645 Orange Vale Drive

Riverside, CA 93503 Phone: (951) 689-2105

Email mikeronie@earthlink.net

SACRAMENTO CHAPTER Chapter #9

January 1, 2021, to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 14, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Michael Lee Hull Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Mark John Mozdy

Reporting officers:

President Michael Lee Hull Treasurer Donald Bruce Littlefield Secretary Mark John Mozdy

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Michael Lee Hull
VP Chapter Programs Larry Brasher
Registrar Jim Faulkinbury
Secretary Mark Mozdy
Treasurer Don Littlefield

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair None appointed JROTC/ROTC Chair Roy Adkins Color Guard Commander David Beach Eagle Scout Chairman Scott Jones

Sacramento Chapter Summary:

This past year the Sacramento Chapter saw growth of 21 new regular members, 4 new Junior members and 19 members of the membership dropped from the roster for 2021 leaving our total membership at 182 members for the coming year. We had 3 members who passed away in 2021.

Sacramento Chapter Summary

Our School Guard was unable to get into any schools in 2021 so we produced 8 videos of our presentations to give to the schools. The chapter donated a 1770's Mariner's Quadrant to the SAR National Society in Kentucky. Sacramento Chapter members participated in an event in colonial uniform at the Lincoln Campus of John Adams Academy. Emma O'Leary won the JROTC Essay contest. In May 2021 Craig Anderson and Ernie Garcia presented a Flag Certificate to

Donald and Loretta Lawson of El Dorado Hills. Sept 2021 the Chapter presented 2 certificates of Patriotism to Edward Comingore Jr. for service in WWII and Korea and David Cofer for his Military service. The chapter provided exciting speakers for the majority of our 10 monthly meetings (5 Zoom, 5 in person).

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 209

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 182

New members in 2021: 21

Number of drops in 2021: 19

Number of Deceased in 2021: 3

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$4,130 Dues to NSSAR: \$1,540 Dues Collected: \$6,655

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:

President: Michael Lee Hull Treasurer: Don Bruce Littlefield Registrar: Jim Faulkinbury Member: Craig Anderson

Golden One Credit Union

P.O. Box 15966

Sacrament0, CA 95852-0966

- Savings \$1.00
- Money Market \$47,610
- Checking \$7,227.72 Acct. Number: 148575
- Balance in account as of December 31, 2021; \$54,839.35

Treasurer: Don Littlefield 569 Hall St

JUJ Hall St

Folsom, CA 95630-9545

(916) 985-6544

dblittlefield@comcast.net

Chapter Assets (who has custody) as of 12/31/2021. Value if over \$500.

US Flag and Stand (Craig Anderson), SAR Flag and Stand (Craig Anderson), 8 Historic flags (Craig Anderson), Chapter Medals inventory (Ernie Garcia), 21 Historic Flags (Scott Brooks), US, CA & SAR Flags (Michael Hull), 26 Bronze flag stands (Roy Adkins). Our sound system was donated to the Colonial Heritage Foundation of Utah.

San Diego Chapter January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: February 26, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Michael R. Hirman Prepared by: Chapter President; Michael R. Hirman

Reporting officers:

President Michael R. Hirman T

Treasurer Jim Mc Adory

Chapter Board: Elected Officers:

President: Michael Hirman

Vice President: Peter Fagen

Hirman Chaplain: Stan De Long er Fagen Registrar: Raymond C. Raser

Treasurer: Jim Mc Adory

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair: Vacant

Knights Essay: Vacant

Veterans Affairs: Vacant

JROTC/ROTC: Gary Newton

Color Guard Commander: Duncan Campell

Chapter Summary:

San Diego has held firm generally during the pandemic. Naturally we had the loss of a number of members due to virtual only meetings. We are in talks with the City of San Diego on holding a 4th of July parade for the sestercentenial on July 4, 2026. But that progress has been slow. Our color guard continues to be our shining light of the program. They have really done well and racked up the points. They have been involved in a number of parades and events.

While we do not have a 2nd VP to run our youth programs we have consistently done a great deal with the community. Many of our members serve as judges for National History Day. A recent San Diego Navy Cadet has moved on to finish first in the state for ROTC.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of November 30, 2021: 180 Number of members as of January 1, 2021: Unknown

Number of members as of January1, 2022:

New members in 2022: Number of drops in 2022:

Dues in 2020:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 1,970.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$ 5,005.00 Dues Collected: \$ 7,835.00

Chapter Assets

2 Brown Bess
Misc Color Guard Items
Parade Banner
New Magnetic Signs
2 Pop Ups
Exposition Boards
George Washington Banner Mission Bell

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:
President: Michael R. Hirman

1st Vice President Vacant
Treasurer Jim McAdory
Bank of America
16849 Bernardo Center Dr,
San Diego, CA 92128
Balance in account as of December 31, 2019; \$22,134.42
Acct. Number: XXXXXX-2076, Bank of America

Treasurer: Jim McAdory 1330 Barbara Drive Vista, CA 92084 (858) 945-2695 jimmcadory@gmail.com

SAN FRANCISCO CHAPTER Chapter CA1

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: January 15, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President - Luke Dziurzynski by Sec. A.M.

Prepared by: Chapter Secretary - Andy Martinez

Reporting officers:

President - Luke Dziurzynski Treasurer - Marston Watson Secretary - Andy Martinez

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President - Luke Dziurzynski

1st Vice President - Dan Ashley

Genealogist - Marston Watson

Chaplain - Rop Sullivan

2nd Vice President - Tony Bothwell Sr.Chaplain - Ben SullivanSecretary - Andy MartinezHistorian - John GarveyTreasurer - Marston WatsonChancellor - Paul Smith

Appointed Officers:

Awards Chairman and Color Guard – Bob Ebert Ambassador at Large – Fred Bothwell Webmaster – Dr. Frank Helm Newsletter Editor - Atty. Tony Bothwell Sr.

San Francisco Chapter Summary:

This past year the San Francisco Chapter saw a slight decline in membership with a net loss of 5 leaving our total active memberships at 63 at the start of 2022. Our chapter resumed some in person meetings during this second year of the pandemic, but our community activities for the most part had not yet resumed. The San Francisco Chapter did update the Chapter website and implemented an online dues payment option. Additionally, a Law Enforcement Commendation and Medal was presented to a SF Bay Area law enforcement official.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 63
Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 63
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 58

SAN FRANCISCO CHAPTER Chapter CA1

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: January 15, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President - Luke Dziurzynski by Sec. A.M.

Prepared by: Chapter Secretary - Andy Martinez

Reporting officers:

President - Luke Dziurzynski Treasurer - Marston Watson Secretary - Andy Martinez

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President - Luke Dziurzynski Registrar - Luke Dziurzynski

1st Vice President - Dan Ashley Genealogist - Marston Watson

2nd Vice President - Tony Bothwell Sr.Chaplain - Ben SullivanSecretary - Andy MartinezHistorian - John GarveyTreasurer - Marston WatsonChancellor - Paul Smith

Appointed Officers:

Awards Chairman and Color Guard – Bob Ebert Ambassador at Large – Fred Bothwell Webmaster – Dr. Frank Helm Newsletter Editor - Atty. Tony Bothwell Sr.

San Francisco Chapter Summary:

This past year the San Francisco Chapter saw a slight decline in membership with a net loss of 5 leaving our total active memberships at 63 at the start of 2022. Our chapter resumed some in person meetings during this second year of the pandemic, but our community activities for the most part had not yet resumed. The San Francisco Chapter did update the Chapter website and implemented an online dues payment option. Additionally, a Law Enforcement Commendation and Medal was presented to a SF Bay Area law enforcement official.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 63
Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 63
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 58

New members in 2021: 4
Number of drops in 2021: 6

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 2,090.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$ 0.00 Dues Collected: \$ 2,090.00*

Financial Information

Bank signatory's: President - Luke Dziurzynski

Treasurer - Marston Watson

Wells Fargo 9800 San Pablo Avenue El Cerrito, CA 94530

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021; \$11,930.19

Acct. Number: 6648234687

Treasurer:

Marston Watson

48 Southwind Circle

Richmond, CA 94804-7404

(510) 234-1776

mwatson@royalancestry.org

Chapter CA1 Assets

None

^{*} Complete records unavailable. The Chapter secretary resigned and was replaced late 2021 by a new member. The treasurer was also replaced. The bank account was closed and a new account opened to accommodate online dues payments. Also, some of the members noted as "paid" on the reconciliation report had their dues paid by the Chapter because their non-payment status was an oversight by the Chapter.

SONS OF THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION SILICON VALLEY CHAPTER Chapter #05

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 21, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Richard Ferman Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Ranney Thayer

Reporting officers:

President: Richard Ferman Registrar: Terry Briggs Secretary: Ranney Thayer

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President: Richard Ferman
Vice President of Programs: (vacant)
Vice President of Membership: (vacant)

Historian: (vacant)

Chaplain: Joseph Ferman
Registrar: Terry Briggs
Secretary: Ranney Thayer
Treasurer: Robert Shroyer

Appointed Officers:

Youth Programs Chair: (vacant) ROTC/ROTC Chair: (vacant)

Color Guard Commander: (vacant)

Eagle Scout Chairman: Rob Morse • Sea Cadet Chairman: Michael Allen

05 Chapter Summary:

The past year the 05 Chapter held all meetings with a new format using ZOOM technology. Meetings were from January to May and from September to December.

The 05 Chapter Color Guard participated in the Veterans Parade in San Jose on November 11, 2021 and was joined by the Young American Patriots Fife and Drum Corps (YAPs). There were no other Color Guard events during the year.

The 05 Chapter made a donation of \$ 5,000 in January 2021 to the SAR Foundation, earmarked for completion of the SAR Educational Center and Museum.

Michael Allen was the 2021 05 Chapter Sea Cadets Recognition and Awards Chairman. He presented the SAR Sea Cadet award on May 1, 2021 in person at a Sea Cadets ceremony at Moffett Field, Sunnyvale. Michael Allen stepped down from this chairmanship for 2022 and

new member Gregory Mast has volunteered to be the 2022 05 Chapter Sea Cadets Recognition and Awards Chairman.

Notifications of various SAR youth programs, including the Youth Poster, Youth Orator, and Youth Brochure contests, and the Knight Essay contest, were made to the chapter members but there were no entries received for any of the contests.

Robert Morse mailed out several recognition certificates to Eagle Scouts during the year.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 112 Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 104

New members in 2021: 4

Number of drops at the end of 2021: 9

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR:

\$ 1,600

Dues to NSSAR:

\$ 2,805

Dues Collected in 2021 for 2022:

\$ 5,062 (for NSSAR+CASSAR+SVSAR)

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:

Registrar Terry Briggs and Treasurer Robert Shroyer

Chase Bank

Acct. Number: XXXXX-1627

San Jose, CA

Total funds for 05 Chapter as of December 31, 2021: \$29,709.76 (\$18,376.04 general chapter funds+ youth program designated funds \$11,333.72)

Registrar:

Terry Briggs

713 Hibiscus Place San Jose CA 95117 (408) 984-1041 tlbaia@comcast.net

Treasurer:

Robert Shroyer

130 Stevie Court Fremont CA 94539 (510) 767-6062

robertwshroyer@gmail.com

SONS OF LIBERTY CHAPTER Chapter #CA30

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: April 3, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter Secretary David Morrow Prepared by: Chapter Secretary David Morrow

Reporting officers: President Troy Munday Treasurer Bryan Horsman Secretary David Morrow

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Troy Munday Registrar Mark Cross

Secretary David Morrow

Treasurer Bryan Horsman

1st Vice President Tom Perkins

2nd Vice President General David Smith

Chancellor Don Jones

Sons of Liberty Chapter Summary:

The past year The Sons of Liberty Chapter of Los Angeles, CA continued to meet regularly virtually while maintaining the organization's traditions in a virtual format due to the continuation of the global COVID-19 pandemic. We welcomed 5 new members into our chapter; leaving our total membership at 83 members for the coming year. The President found an array of exciting speakers for each of the 6 monthly meetings.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 83

Number of members as of January 1, 2020: 84

New members in 2021: 5

Number of drops in 2021: 3

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$1,660 Dues to NSSAR: \$2,905 Dues Collected: \$6,100.00

Financial Information

Bank signatory's: President: Troy Munday 1st Vice President Tom Perkins Treasurer Bryan Horsman

JP Morgan Chase P.O. Box 182051 Columbus, OH 43218-2051

General Funds

Balance in account as of December 31, 2020: \$27,422.58

Acct. Number: XXXXXX-6672

Investment Funds

Balance in account as of December 31, 2020: \$57,404.99

Acct. Number: XXXXXX-6672

Treasurer:

Bryan Horsman

5120 Twilight Canyon Rd Unit H

Yorba Linda, CA 92887

(714) 454-4007

bryan horsman@sons-of-liberty-sar.org

SOUTH COAST CHAPTER Chapter #32

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 18, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Robert Scott Whitman

Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Jerry Hereford

Reporting Officers:

President: Robert Scott Whitman

Treasurer: Jeremy Paye Secretary: Jerry Hereford

Chapter Board, 2022:

Elected Officers:

President: Robert Scott Whitman

1st Vice President, Registrar: Tim Glatfelter 2nd Vice President, Programs: Jason Temple

Treasurer: Jeremy Paye Secretary: Jerry Hereford

Director. Genealogist: Leon Smith

Director, Color Guard Commander and Sgt at Arms: Kevin Forrest

Appointed Officers:

Eagle Scout Chair: Curtis Porter JROTC/ROTC Chair: Kevin Forrest

Board Director: Kurt Camp

Newsletter/Website Editor: Bruce Deaner

Chaplain: Robbie Jones

South Coast Chapter Summary:

During 2021, due to the Covid Virus, the chapter meetings for the months January thru May 2021 were held via Zoom. The Zoom meeting participation was reasonable considering the circumstances. A 15–20-minute YouTube video was shown at the Zoom meeting that had relevance to the American Revolution. Starting in September 2021 the chapter returned to its inperson dinner meeting format. The chapter had to find a new venue to hold its meetings as the prior venue closed due to the COVID. The Chapter Registrar, Leon Smith, was busy with the induction of five new members and the issuance of ten supplemental certificates.

Due to the COVID it was not practical to hold an election in November 2020. So, the 2018-19 officers were asked to stay in office foe one more year, 2021. The chapter annual election of officers was again held in November 2021. The newly elected chapter officers will be installed at the January 18, 2022, dinner meeting.

The Chapter President, Scott Whitman, attended the virtual CASSAR Annual Meeting in April 2021 and the virtual Fall Board of Managers meeting in November 2021.

SOUTH COAST CHAPTER Chapter #32

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

The Chapter Color Guard participated in several events during 2021 via in person attendance and virtual attendance. Some of the events include: 240th Guilford Courthouse, Patriots Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Veterans Day, and Wreaths Across America. Due to the COVID restrictions, ROTC presentations were curtailed. The chapter mailed certificates and medals to the schools who nominated cadets to receive the bronze ROTC medal.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 64
Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 61
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 51
New members in 2021: 5
Number of drops in 2021: 13
Transfer Out for 2021: 2

Dues in 2021:

Dues paid to CASSAR: \$800 Dues paid to NSSAR: \$1,425 Dues Collected: \$3,100

Chapter Assets

Chapter Medals and Certificates Inventory (Scott Whitman)

Marine Coats – 3 (Kevin Forrest), 1 (Scott Whitman), 1 (Tim Glatfelter)

Waist Coats – 2 (Kevin Forrest), 1 (Scott Whitman), 1 (Tim Glatfelter)

Round Hats – 3 (Kevin Forrest), 1 (Shane Gates), 1 (Scott Whitman), 1 (Tim Glatfelter)

Muskets – 3 (Kevin Forrest)

Drums – 1 (Kevin Forrest), 1 (Shane Gates)

Financial Information

Bank signatory's:

President: Robert Scott Whitman

Treasurer: Jeremy Paye Secretary: Jerry Hereford

JP Morgan Chase Bank 551 Newport Center Dr. Newport Beach, CA 92660

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021: \$10,576

Acct. Number: XXXXXX-04717

Treasurer: Jeremy Paye

29002 La Carreterra

Laguna Niguel, CA 92677-4566

(949) 485-6065 itpave@gmail.com

THOMAS JEFFERSON CHAPTER Chapter #10

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting Date: March 12, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Danny L. Shurtz Prepared by: Chapter Secretary Stephen R. Renouf

Reporting officers: President Danny L. Shurtz Treasurer William E. Rood Secretary Stephen R. Renouf

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President Danny L. Shurtz Vice President Gregory D. Owens Secretary Stephen R. Renouf Treasurer William E. Rood Registrar Derek J. Brown Chaplain Robert J. Vernagallo Historian Thomas E. Silva

Appointed Officers:

Sergeant-At-Arms R. Phillip Stage Eagle Scout Chairman Jeffrey H. Brown Essay Chairman Michael A. Wendorf Awards Chairman Derek J. Brown Webmaster Gary M. Bohannon Editor Stephen R. Renouf

Thomas Jefferson Chapter Summary:

The past year The Thomas Jefferson Chapter had a net gain of 13 members, increasing our total membership to 119 members for the coming year (including 3 dual members). We had a number of interesting speakers at our monthly meetings in 2021. Due to Covid, the chapter continued meeting via Zoom Meeting, giving members living in Germany, Arizona, Florida, and Mississippi an opportunity to attend chapter meetings. In January, CASSAR Surgeon Matthew S. Bowdish spoke about using DNA in Genealogy. In February, Past Commander General Howard Jones of the Military Order of the Stars & Bars spoke about the Battle of Drewry's Bluff. In March, Professor John V. Richardson, PhD, a professor emeritus of Information Studies at UCLA, spoke about Coats of Arms: Fact, Fiction, and Fabrication. In April, SAR Museum Board Chairman Dr. Kent Gregory spoke about some significant historical artifacts in the collections of the SAR Museum, and how compatriots could purchase authentic items to donate to the Museum. Also in April, President Greg Owens attended the commissioning of the Littoral Combat Ship USS *Oakland* (LCS-24) in Oakland, California. It was a drive-by ceremony with Covid restrictions in place. In May, our speaker failed to appear, so President Owens led a discussion on chapter activities and business.

After the summer recess, the chapter resumed in-person meetings, with a Zoom Meeting option for members out of the area or unable to attend in person. In September, Brian and Marla Rains from the Oakland FamilySearch Center spoke on the FamilySearch.org website, and how to effectively use it for genealogical research. In October, Bill Miklos and Chuck Myers from the USS *Hornet* Sea, Air & Space Museum in Alameda spoke on the history

of the eight Navy ships named *Hornet* (going back to the Revolutionary War), and about the successful recovery of the Apollo XI Command Module. In November, Command Sergeant Major Daniel Sebby, the Military Historian, Archivist and Curator of the California Military Department, spoke on the history of the military in the Bay Area during World War II – including preparations for the looming war, Japanese attacks on California, the internment of the Japanese, and Italian POWs working in California agriculture.

In October, Registrar Derek Brown spoke to a local DAR chapter about SAR Youth Programs and the DAR Finder Program. Color Guardsman Jeff Nibert participated with DAR, CAR, and American Legion Post 237 in the Pleasanton Veterans Day Parade, and spoke about his Patriot Ancestor to the Young Americans Fife and Drum Corps. President Greg Owens participated in a flag retirement ceremony at the Veterans Memorial Building in Alameda on Veterans Day. Registrar Derek Brown and Secretary Stephen Renouf served as judges for the local DAR chapter's Good Citizen Award Contest for the fourth year in a row. Compatriot Ward Williamson, Registrar Derek Brown, and Ladies Auxiliary Member Janet Brown all received the SAR Lafayette Volunteer Service medal (with oak leaf clusters) for their work on the Patriot Research System. The chapter's candidate for the SAR Knight Essay Contest won the state competition.

We were grateful to have CASSAR Officers Don Littlefield, Craig Anderson, and Bill Van Valkenburg attend our Zoom Meetings, and in person meetings to support the chapter, and keep us informed of state activities.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 134 (including 3 dual members)
Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 106 (including 3 dual members)
Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 119 (including 3 dual members)
New members in 2021: 23 (plus 8 Reinst. & Transfers)

New members in 2021: 23 (plus 8 Reinst. & Transfers)

Number of drops in 2021: 12 (plus 6 deaths/Resign./Transfers)

Dues in 2021:

Dues to Chapter: \$2,125.00
Dues to CASSAR: \$1,700.00
Dues to NSSAR: \$2,875.00
Dues Collected: \$6,700.00

Financial Information

Bank signatories:

Vice President: Gregory D. Owens Secretary: Stephen R. Renouf Treasurer: William E. Rood

Citibank, N.A. P.O. Box 6201 Sioux Falls, SD 57117-6201

Balance in account as of December 31, 2021: \$29,487.90

Acct. Number: XXXXX1016

Treasurer:

William E. Rood

2107 Dunblane Court Walnut Creek, CA 94598

(925) 937-8659

Thomas Jefferson Chapter Assets

Revolutionary War Uniform (Derek Brown)
Sierra Chapter DAR Gavel (Danny Shurtz)

US Flag and Stand (Phillip Stage)

SAR Flag and Stand (Phillip Stage)

Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marines Flag and stands (but no poles) (Phillip Stage)

Oakland Chapter #10 Charter, 1958 (Stephen Renouf)

Thomas Jefferson Chapter #16 Charter, 1992 (Stephen Renouf)

Alameda Chapter #10 Minute Books 1925-1956 (Stephen Renouf)

Oakland Chapter #10 Minute Books 1957-1968 (Stephen Renouf)

\$500.00



Yosemite Chapter #42 January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021

Reporting date: March 10, 2022

Submitted by: Chapter President Randy Dhindsa Prepared by: Chapter Past President John Hendon

Reporting Officers: President Randy Dhindsa Secretary Jon Russell Treasurer Ryan McGuire

Chapter Board:

Elected Officers:

President: Randy Dhindsa

Executive Vice President: Jon Russell

Secretary: John Hendon Treasurer: Stanley Day Registrar: Randy Dhindsa

Appointed Officers:

Chaplain: Robert Thompson

Historian: Theodore (Ted) Hawkins

Vice President Chapter Projects: Roy Smith

Sargent at Arms: George Ludwig

Yosemite Chapter Summary:

The past year Yosemite Chapter grew by 18 members, an increase of 67%, and had a 0% membership drop from the 2021 roster; leaving our total membership at 45 members for the coming year. All our chapter meetings were held both in-person and on Zoom. The Yosemite Chapter joined with DAR to honor founding member and First Regent, Nelle D. Davis, and the founding of the Fresno DAR Chapter. Randy Dhindsa read a tribute while the Color Guard presented the colors, its first ceremonial presentation. Yosemite Chapter also participated in the Wreaths Across America event at the Academy Cemetery. The Color Guard made its second ceremonial presentation of the colors and Randy Dhindsa read a proclamation honoring those who gave all in the service of our country. The Chapter participated in the Fresno Veteran's Day Parade. Flag Certificates were given to 5 local schools, individuals, and businesses. Our Yosemite Chapter was recognized by the City of Fresno and State Senator, Dist. 8, Andreas Borgeas with certificates presented. Also, U.S. Congressman, Devin Nunes presented the Chapter with a Certificate of Appreciation.

Membership Summary:

Number of members as of December 31, 2021: 28 Number of members as of January 1, 2021: 27 Number of members as of January 1, 2022: 45 New members in 2021: 18 Number of drops in 2021: 0

Dues in 2021:

Dues to CASSAR: \$ 420.00 Dues to NSSAR: \$ 730.00 **Dues Collected:** \$2,574.81

Chapter Assets:

Items that exceed \$100 in value only: NONE

Financial Information:

Bank Signatory's: Randy Dhindsa, President John S. Hendon, Secretary Stan Day, Treasurer Jon Russell, **Executive V.P.**

Noble Credit Union PO Box 8027 Fresno, CA 93747-8027

Balance as of 12-31-2021: \$4,197.33

Acct Number: 0000212391

Noble Credit Union account was closed January 18, 2022. A new checking account was opened January 11, 2022 at,

Wells Fargo Bank Windmill Plaza 1851 E. Herndon Ave. Clovis, CA 93611

Acct Number: 21093-10967

Opening amount on 2-11-201: \$25.00 **Amount from Noble Credit Union** \$4,172.33 New account balance Jan. 18, 2022 \$4,197.33